NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 5th December 2017.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, E Rogers, R Barnes, L Lloyd, D Norcross, M Platt, S Rees, D Rigby, C Walters, County Cllr V Dennis and Mr Barry Cooke.
Unfortunately the representative from PLANED was unable to attend tonight’s meeting as previously arranged.  Prior to the start of the Council meeting, Cllr Ruth Barnes duly signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office and the Clerk had given Cllr Barnes both a copy of the Code of Conduct and the Council’s Standing Orders. 
103/17
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr Harding, Cllr Meredydd, Cllr L Tucker-Jones and County Cllr E Morse.
104/17
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no known interests.
105/17
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 7th and 21st November 2017 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers seconded by Cllr Walters and agreed by full Council.

106/17
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Hour Free Car Parking.  The Clerk stated that she had attended a site visit with Marc Owen to discuss the Free 1 hour parking.  Mr Owen had informed the Clerk that from the Playground gate up to the Car Park entrance is classed as highway and will remain 1 hour free parking.  New signage will be erected to show this.  However, from the Playground gate down is part of the Car Park and standard charging will apply to this area. 

b)
Library.  The Clerk asked Cllr Rees if she had managed to find out anything about the invoice from DP Builders and it was accepted that the items had been purchased for use at the Library.    
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Signed …………………
107/17
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

Report from County Cllr Dennis:

a)
Northfield Road layby.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the layby at Northfield Road is only losing 15m parking space to improve visibility at the entrance of the Medical Centre, which equates to 1 – 1.5 cars.  

b)
Budget.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that there is a meeting a week Thursday with the Cabinet to discuss the increase in Council tax for 2018-19.  The options are to go with a 5% increase and lose some services or to go with a 12.5% increase in order to maintain services.  County Cllr Dennis reminded Council that Pembrokeshire has the lowest Council tax in Wales.

c)
Belmore Gardens.  Cllr Rees asked County Cllr Dennis what was happening about the ramp for Belmore Gardens and was informed that although it was part of the original travel plan, unfortunately there is no room to cut back in order to make the ramp from the Medical Centre to Belmore Gardens.   

 
108/17
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
SLCC.  The Clerk had received notification that the SLCC membership is due on the 1st January 2018.  The cost this year is £147.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should renew this membership.

b)
Major Trauma Network.  The Clerk had received a Major Trauma Network for South and West Wales and South Powys Consultation Document from the NHS Wales Health Collaborative.
c)
Christmas Refuge Collection.  The Clerk had received notification of the collection dates over the Christmas/New Year period from the County Council.

d)
Life seekers community newspaper.  The Clerk had spoken to and received an email from a lady who runs an online positive lifestyle hub asking if the Council would be able to assist in the distribution of a wellbeing themed newspaper for the Pembrokeshire community and if so, what the costs would be.  The Clerk had informed her that possibly Grace Church would be able to assist whilst delivering the Breeze magazine and had passed on the contact details. Councillors also suggested PLANED and U3A.    
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Signed …………………
e)
Donation - Welsh Hearts.  The Clerk had received a request for a donation from Welsh Hearts which will be kept until the March meeting of Council.
f)
106 monies.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council to her letter sent in October regarding the allocation of section 106 monies.  Amongst other matters, the legal agreement requires a commuted sum payment of £50,000 for the provision of footpaths along Station Road to create a footpath linking up to the new footpath on Kiln Park Road.  This needs to be implemented within 2 years of the approval date, 11th September 2017 and is bound by the terms of the outline permission and Section 106 agreement.  

g)
Objection.  The Clerk had received a copy of a letter and petition which has been sent in to the County Council from residents of Northfield Road in relation to the proposed plan to restrict parking/waiting at Northfield Road layby.   Cllr M Platt and Cllr R Platt declared an interest as they live in Northfield Road.

h)
Redstone Road.  The Clerk had contacted Simon Hart MP’s office regarding a telephone call received from them by Cllr M Platt in relation to Lorries turning at the entrance to Bloomfield Gardens and mounting the kerb and also at the entrance to the Industrial Estate on Redstone Road.  The Clerk sent an email asking if Simon Hart had reported this to the County Council and was informed that this has in fact been done.







IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will contact the businesses on the Industrial Estate to ask them to request that delivery drivers do not turn at Bloomfield Gardens.

i)
Risk Assessment.  The Clerk reported on the risk assessment she had carried out on the Christmas lights, motifs and small tree at Market Square.  The Clerk stated that another barrier should be fixed in front of the tree.  Cllr Rogers agreed to speak to the Chamber tomorrow to ensure this is done.  
j)
Christmas Lights.  The Clerk had received an email from Jason stating that he has fitted new trip/timer units to the 14 new posts along Spring Gardens and in Eastgate as well as 1 in the lamppost by the Castle as unfortunately the old ones were unsuitable and did not fit in the slimmer lampposts.  Jason has checked the Floodlights that shine onto the Old Town Hall and stated that they required new lamps which are roughly £25 plus VAT each.  The Clerk checked with the Mayor and agreed for the lamps to be purchased.  However, after fitting the lamps, one of them is still not working and it is thought to be the control gear that needs renewing.  Jason advised that unless the Council wish him to, this is probably not worth doing.  
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Signed …………………




IT WAS RESOLVED to leave the spotlights with just one working for now as it lights up the steps on the Old Town Hall.  

The Clerk informed Council that the lights on the Christmas tree erected by the Chamber of Trade outside the Town Hall are powered from the under croft and the Clerk has informed Jason of the problem with water ingress to make sure that there is no risk with using this supply.  
The Clerk informed Council that a vehicle transporter had unfortunately hit a lamppost in Spring Gardens and had brought down one of the Town Council’s motifs.  The Clerk is to check with Jason to see if this can be repaired and get an estimate of the costs involved.  
k)
Local Development Plan 2.  The Clerk informed members that a Consultation on the Review Report and Delivery Agreement will take place for an 8 week period commencing on Thursday 9th November 2017.  All comments must be received by no later than 5 p.m., on Friday 5th January 2018.  Two Councillors were invited to attend one of the engagement events that are taking place on Wednesday 6th December and Wednesday 13th December 2017.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Norcross and Cllr Rees will attend on behalf of Narberth Town Council on the 13th December.

l)
Police.  The Clerk reminded Councillors that PCSO Dave Henry will be in attendance prior to the commencement of the January meeting at 7 p.m., to bring Councillors up to date with the current crime figures, local issues, etc.
m)
National Westminster Bank.  Members discussed the closure of the National Westminster Bank and, 





IT WAS RESOLVED to write to Head Office to express the Council’s concerns on closing a rural facility.  
n)
Santander.  The Clerk had received information on the Changes for Business Banking from January 2018 at Santander.
109/17
PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
17/0813/PA  14 Northfield Road – Alterations, loft conversion and single storey rear extension – No Objection.
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Signed ………………..
b)
17/0819/PA  Tan y Castell, Redstone Road – Erection of a building for bakery production with ancillary office space and additional parking – No Objection.
109.1
Refusal of Planning:

a)
17/0544/PA  Plas y Dderwen, Crinow – Replacement dwelling and garage.
110/17   NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Cash Machine.  Cllr Rogers had received concerns regarding the location of the proposed cash machine in Market Square.  
b)
Christmas Trees.  Cllr Rogers stated that the trees in the High Street looked amazing.

c)
British Legion.  Cllr Rogers stated that next November sees 100 years since the First World War and the British Legion would like to ask for the Council’s support in putting events on.  Cllr Platt declared an interest in this item.  
d)
Remembrance Parade.  Cllr Walters stated that there was an excellent turnout for this year’s Parade, the biggest it has ever been.

e)
Christmas Motifs.  Cllr Walters asked if next year consideration could be given to putting more motifs in St James Street, possibly another three to complete the festive lights.

f)
Speed calming.  Cllr Walters stated that vehicles are travelling very fast along Station Road as well as Kiln Park Corner.  The Clerk will report this to see if the Camera Van can be located here periodically. 

g)
Fly Tipping.  Cllr Rigby stated that fly tipping is occurring under the archway at Picton Terrace.
h)
Christmas Tree Lights.  Cllr Rigby had been asked by the Chamber of Trade if the Town Council would insure their two new Christmas Trees and Lights under their insurance.  The Clerk stated that she did not think it was possible to include a third party’s property on the Town Councils’ Insurance Policy.

i)
Northfield Road/Redstone Road.  Cllr M Platt had telephoned the County Council to request they monitor the speed of vehicles travelling along Northfield and Redstone Road.  
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Signed …………….
j)
Sunnybank entrance.  Cllr M Platt had received complaints about the inability for vehicles to pull in at the post box at the Sunnybank entrance and the problems with traffic build up when the post van is collecting the mail in the evening.  County Cllr Dennis advised that this is private land and it was suggested that the only option was for the complainant to write to the Post Office to see if they could re-site their post box.  With regard to the telegraph pole in the middle of the public footpath, County Cllr Dennis stated that he is looking into this issue.

k)
Castle.  Cllr Norcross informed Council that there is now a proper dustbin located at the Castle grounds.

l)
Planning issues.  Reports have been received regarding a building at the entrance to Redhill and at Brynawelon for which no plans have been received by the Town Council.  County Cllr Dennis will chase these issues up with the Planning Enforcement Officer.
 m)
Protocol meeting.  It was agreed to hold this meeting on the 9th January at 7 p.m., at Bwthyn Pioden.  
n)
Castle Hill.  The Clerk is to contact the Police regarding the dangerous parking on the corner of Castle Hill with vehicles sticking out onto the Highway.  

o)
Redstone Court.  Cllr Walters reported that the pavement at Redstone Court is green with algae and queried whether or not the road has been adopted.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to look into this and to report the issue to the County Council.
111/17
COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)

Mr Cooke thanked the Mayor and the Clerk for attending the recent meeting at County Hall and for their positive feedback on Council Link Officers.

Mr Cooke informed members that the Community Asset Transfer in relation to the Bustop Building was approved on the 27th November 2017.  
The future of the old CP School will be decided on at the Cabinet meeting of the County Council in January 2018.  In relation to the green fence that surrounds the former CP playground, this is to be recycled by the County Council and used somewhere else.  

112/17
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  
(Agenda item 10)

a)
Swimming Pool.  Cllr Rees informed members that due to unforeseen
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Signed …………….

circumstances, the Pool will remain closed until January 2018 and that there will be a grand opening in February 2018.  
b)
Play Park.  Cllr Rogers stated that she is to arrange a Play Park meeting.

c)
Queen’s Hall.  Cllr Walters informed members that he will no longer be attending the Queen’s Hall Committee meetings.
113/17
INDEPENDENT REVIEW PANEL:  (Agenda item 11)
A few Councillors and the Clerk had attended the meeting in St Clears to discuss the Independent Review Panel’s recommendation and it was suggested that Councils wait until they have a copy of One Voice Wales’ response before adding their own opinion.  

114/17
FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING:  (Agenda item 12)
It was agreed to hold the Finance Committee Meeting at the Library on Thursday 28th December 2017 at 7 p.m., in order to discuss the Precept requirements for 2018/19.

115/17
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 13)

115.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£    457.68
b)
Nat West Interest for October -

£           .20
115.2
Payments due:

a)
Clerk’s expenses - Ink Cartridges - 




£       68.52
b)
Sky Cam Ltd - 








£13,248.66

c)
SLCC – membership - 






£     147.00

d)
Donations as agreed in March 2017 Meeting of Council.


 

IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.
Signed ……………………………………
Date …………………………..

                                  Mayor
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